I\t DEVELOPMENT DEPARTMENT REPORT
ell OCTOBER 2016

Po

CODE ENFORCEMENT REPORT
No report.

HISTORIC DOWNTOWN ADVISORY COMMISSION
No meeting held.

PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
October 12, 2016 — Minutes attached.

AMENDMENT TO A FINAL DEVELOPMENT PLAN

Applicant: Kinsale Golf and Fitness Club

Location: South side of Woodcutter Drive, east of Sawmill Parkway

Zoning: (PR) Planned Residence District

Request: To review an Amendment of an approved Final Development Plan for Golf Village, adding

an all-weather golf practice facility.
e Reviewed and tabled to future meeting.

ZONING CODE AMENDMENT

Request: To review and consider changes to the Powell Codified Ordinances, Section 1147.11,
Agricultural Uses, adding provisions for the allowance of raising chickens on residential
properties.

e Reviewed and approved with conditions.

FINAL DEVELOPMENT PLAN REVIEW

Applicant: Global Land Investments LLC

Location: Village Park Drive, near Penny Lane

Zoning: (P1) Planned Industrial District

Request: To review a proposal fo construct an approximately 88,320 square foot, three-story, storage

facility on 3.02 acres.
o Reviewed and approved with conditions.

PRELIMINARY DEVELOPMENT PLAN REVIEW

Applicant: Big Hearts Little Hands Childcare, Brenda Warnock

Location: 14 Grace Drive

Zoning: (PC) Planned Commercial District

Request: To review a proposal fo construct a 3,672 square foot addition to an existing.

e Reviewed and approved with conditions.

SUBDIVISION WITHOUT PLAT

Applicant: Ridgewater Capital Management

Location: 383 North Liberty

Zoning: (PO) Planned Office District

Request: To review a proposal to subdivide a parcel intfo two and append one to the parcel to the

west, as part of the Brexton storage facility proposal.
e Reviewed and approved.



PLANNING AND ZONING COMMISSION
October 26, 2016 — Minutes attached.

PUBLIC HEARING FOR THE KEEP POWELL MOVING DOWNTOWN STREET PLAN
Request: To review the proposed Keep Powell Moving Street Plan.
*» Reviewed and advanced to City Council with conditions.

BOARD OF ZONING APPEALS
No meefing held.
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City of Powell, Ohio

Planning & Zoning Commission
Donald Emerick, Chairman
Richard Fusch, Vice Chairman
Shawn Boysko Ed Cooper Trent Hartranft Joe Jester Bill Little
Chris Meyers, AIA, Architectural Advisor
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MEETING MINUTES
October 12, 2016

A meeting of the Powell Planning & Zoning Commission was called to order by Chairman Don Emerick on
Wednesday, October 12, 2016 at 7:00 p.m. Commissioners present included Shawn Boysko, Ed Cooper, Trent
Hartranft, Joe Jester and Bill Little. Also present were Rocky Kambo, GIS/Planner; Chris Meyers, Architectural Advisor;
Leilani Napier, Planning & Zoning Clerk and interested parties.

STAFF ITEMS

Mr. Kambo said the October 26t Planning & Zoning meeting will be the first public hearing for the Keep Powell
Moving Downtown Streets Plan. The Keep Powell Moving initiative was the next biggest project coming out of the
Comprehensive Plan; to address the traffic concerns within the City of Powell. The Keep Powell Moving Plan looks
at the downtown core and the different means by which the traffic concerns can be addressed. A number of
consultants, Staff members, Council members and Planning & Zoning members are working on the plan. The plan
will go to City Council for two readings after coming before Planning & Zoning.

The applicant for the Village Park storage facility has requested to be moved up on the Agenda. The applicant is
currently ltem #7 on the Agenda. Mr. Kambo said he recommended keeping the Kinsale Golf and Fitness Club
request first since there are a number of residents present for ltem #5 on the Agenda. The Village Park storage
facility could be moved to Item #6 on the Agenda. Chairman Emerick said this would be fine.

HEARING OF VISITORS FOR ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA
Chairman Emerick opened the public comment session. Hearing none, he closed the public comment session.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
MOTION: Commissioner Cooper moved to approve the minutes of September 14, 2016. Commissioner Jester
seconded the motion. By unanimous consent the minutes were approved.

AMENDMENT TO A FINAL DEVELOPMENT PLAN

Applicant: Kinsale Golf and Fitness Club

Location: South side of Woodcutter Drive, east of Sawmill Parkway

Zoning: (PR) Planned Residence District

Request: To review an Amendment of an approved Final Development Plan for Golf Village, adding

an all-weather golf practice facility.

Todd Faris, Faris Planning & Design, said Kinsale Golf and Fitness Club wants to add a practice facility to their existing
driving range. Kinsale has been evolving since day one. In the beginning, the clubhouse was an asterisk on a
board. They didn't know there would be tennis courts, a pool, a maintenance facility, etc. All of these have been
an addition to the original development plan. An agreement between the Township and the City of Powell says
amendments must come before the City. The proposed area is near Woodcutter Drive and Sawmill Parkway and
near where Rockford Homes built their subdivision. There are ponds on the east and west sides. The ownership has
learned golf balls end up in the ponds. It costs a lot of money to have divers get golf balls out of the ponds. There
is a large mound in front of the pond. The mound was probably put there so golf balls wouldn’t go into the pond
but the mound is so steep it can't be mowed. The mound is now brush and they can't find the golf balls which
land on the mound. They are proposing adding an all-weather practice facility on the southeast corner of
Woodcutter Drive and Sawmill Parkway. The facility would be used year round. It would contain indoor areas for
people to hit or have small classrooms. There will be maintenance areas which would allow the ball washing
machine to be brought over from the main clubhouse. The proposal would also provide two or more tees. They
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haven't decided yet on how many. They want to place the facility as far back as possible so people aren't hitting
each other with balls. The site would be accessed mainly with carfs on a cart path. The new cart path would tie
into the existing cart path which goes to the clubhouse. Staff recommended adding some parking spaces for
people who don't come by golf cart. They added six spaces adjacent to an existing free lot. They want to maintain
the existing trees. They want the parking to be as unobtrusive as possible. They want to add horse fencing which
has welded wire mesh. The fence would go around the pond and the cart path so people driving up on carts
aren't getting hit with golf balls and to help keep balls out of the pond. They would add landscaping to dress up
the frontage of the facility. They would screen the cart parking. They will have a sign which lets people know what
the facility is for, with the Kinsale logo on it. The facility will be loosely modeled after the clubhouse. The inspiration
will be the clubhouse but the facility won't be as grand. The materials would be identical; Hardi-plank in a grey
color with white trim. The side which will face the driving range will have a series of garage doors which will be
opened up for people to hit out of the building into the driving range. The facility will only be heated; no air
conditioning. There won't be any outdoor conditioning units. There won't be added outdoor lighting. Not much
will change with the play of the driving range, they will now use both ends of the range. Several other golf courses
are using this type of facility in central Ohio.

Mr. Kambo reviewed the Staff Report (Exhibit 1).

PROJECT BACKGROUND

The facility is being constructed to be used for golf lessons in conjunction with the current driving range. Staff did
suggest parking because we are fearful of cars parking along Woodcutter Drive. Most people will be on golf carts
but some people may arrive in their cars.

PROPOSAL OVERVIEW
The proposal is a part of the existing Golf Village development. The driving range was a part of the original zoning
plan. Access will be off of Woodcutter Drive and connected fo the golf course with golf paths. Staff has some
reservation with the diagrammatic elevations which were provided. Typically elevations are much further along
when Staff gets them.

STAFF COMMENTS

The City is bound to follow the Golf Village zoning plan. Staff needs to determine if this is a minor or major change.
A major change has to be reviewed by City Council. A minor change comes before Planning & Zoning. Staff
deemed this proposal as a minor change since the land use isn’t being changed. The use is staying the same. The
applicant is just enhancing the use.

ORDINANCE REVIEW
There is no major land use change. The operational characteristics are changing.

COMPREHENSIVE PLAN CONSISTENCY

Staff does see this proposal as being consistent with the Comprehensive Plan. The business is upgrading and
improving their existing facilities, which does not harm the surrounding areas. We want local businesses fo grow
and do well but we don't want the growth to happen at the detriment of the neighbors.

STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Staff sees this proposal as a benefit to the community and the business. Staff would like to see the architectural
plans refined further and brought back before P&Z. The proposed fence might actually make the site look better
and could be an aesthetic benefit.

Chris Mevers, Architectural Advisor, said the grading plan makes it look like there is a 12' grade change between
Woodcutter Drive and the base of the building. Mr. Faris said yes. The mound was put in as a backstop for balls.
The plan is to build the facility on top of the mound. Mr. Meyers said the elevations show the building height as 12
to the eve of the building. Mr. Faris said the building might be 20’ overall. Mr. Meyers said he is interested in learning
more about the height in relation to the condos across the street. One challenge which is going to be faced is
people not wanting to park at the clubhouse and take a cart over but instead parking on Woodcutter Drive or the
east side of Village Club Drive and into the neighborhood. Mr. Meyers said he is concerned the six parking spaces
will be filled and the over flow will park on Woodcutter Drive. Is there any plan for marking the road or have
conversations taken place with the police on how to keep people from parking on the sireets for convenience?
Mr. Faris said no they haven't had any discussions with the Police Department. They could talk with the Engineering
Department about no parking signs. Mr. Meyers said Woodcutter isn't designed for parking. He asked if there was
a formula used for determining six parking spaces. Mr. Faris said no. The class sizes aren't going to be big. Mr.
Meyers said he just wants to make sure there isn't a zoning guideline which needs to be followed. There is still going
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to be handicap reguirements which need to be met. Mr. Faris said yes, one of the spaces will be handicap
accessible and the golf path needs to meet handicap requirements foo. Mr. Meyers asked if the golf cart route
connects to the west anywhere. His concern is along Sawmill Parkway and a golf cart driver thinking they can go
on ajogging path or sidewalk on the east side of Sawmill Parkway. Mr. Faris said the cart would have to be 4-wheel
drive to do that. Mr. Meyers said he is trying to clarify how a person would get to the facility without going on
Sawmill Parkway. The buffer between the new building and the condos is always going fo be a concern and
probably why so many residents are here tonight. The north edge of the site, along the fence line needs as much
planting as possible. The placement of the entry road, near the proposed parking spaces, is offset from the existing
entry to the condo development. Is this to save existing frees? Mr. Faris said yes. There are very large, mature oaks
and hickory trees in this area. They want to preserve them. Mr. Meyers said it is definitely a benefit to save the
trees. He wonders if the drives being offset will pose a challenge. Mr. Faris said if it was a 100 car parking lot it
would but not with six parking spaces. Mr. Meyers asked about hitling golf balls out of the hilting bays and the golf
ball slicing west. He asked if anything is being done fo the west edge of the driving range to protect balls from
going to Sawmill Parkway. Should a net be placed there? Mr. Faris said there is currently a tall mound which is
actually taller than the mound on the back side. Mr. Meyers suggested thinking about some landscaping which
could block potential balls. We need to see more detail on building materials. We need fo see how the window
casings are done, how entry elements are done. The elevation drawings don't match up to the clubhouse details.
It would be good to see the detail in future drawings. The scale of the entry pieces seem to be disproportionate,
how they pop vertically and have a very large panel over the entry door. He suggested looking at the entry to the
pool and tennis clubhouse or the entry to the pro shop as examples. Mr. Meyers asked why the building drawing
shows a kink in the building. Mr. Faris said it gives the end bay an aim in towards the driving range. Mr. Meyers said
the facade of the building is very long and flat, Subtle variations in the facade line would be a big benefit. The
existing clubhouse is an attractive building. The pallet of materials would work well on the new facility, Mr. Meyers
asked if the heating will be an electric radiant heat and or gas fired heaters. Mr. Faris said he didn't know. Mr.
Meyers said if they use gas fired heating there needs o be a lot of vents. The placements of vents would need to
be thought out. He suggested a radiant heat system. The back terrace of the clubhouse has a radiant panel
system which would work well. More detail and enhancement on the architecture is needed.

Chairman Emerick opened this item to public comment.
The following residents spoke. Concerns are summarized.

Marvin White, 3352 Timberside Drive:

¢ is concerned they find golf balls in their yards

golf balls crack windows

he is concerned with the parking lot

tall trees can fall on the facility

they have condo overflow parking on the north side of Woodcutter which has fo be moved within 24 hours,
more parking on Woodcutter will be a problem

s heis concerned with golf balls going towards Sawmill Parkway

e e o o

Gay Miller, 7654 Thicket Place:

bought her unit because it looks out over brush, frees and nature

she finds golf balls in her area

she is concerned the building on top of the mound is going o be very tall

she is worried about the value of her condo decreasing

she is concerned with the placement of the parking spaces

she doesn't think the fence is going to protect the people, the fence might help stop bails from going into the
pond but most golf courses have to pay for divers to get balls out of ponds

Genie Gordon:

e quite a few golf balls go over the mound and end up in her area

¢ sheis concerned with parking along Woodcutter and the safety of children getting on and off school buses

« condo overflow parking will be on the north side of Woodcutter and now people will park on the south side of
Woodcutter

e school buses won't fit through

¢ children won't be seen

¢ alot of people walk dogs down the road

Randall Robie, 3302 Timberside Drive:
e concerned about property values




¢ concerned golfers drink a lot and he doesn't want this element near his home

Miles Rush, 7720 Gateway Lane:

o asked the Commission members if they would want this facility to back up fo their backyard

o askedif the Commission members would purchase a home if the facility was already there, he thinks the answer
to both questions is no

e told the Commission their role is to protect residents from projects which aren't well thought out and are

negligent to the taxpayers

concerned about his property value and his ability to re-sell

worries about errant golf balls and safety of children

concerned about the fence

concerned about loss of privacy, the iraffic, security, lighting, noise, foss of frees

Dave Lester, 7682 Indign Springs Drive:

supports the project because it brings a lot of falent to Kinsale
there won't be high traffic

it will be used predominanily in the winter for lessons

it will not be a party house

plenty of parking spaces

the facility will be great for the club

other private clubs have similar facilities to bring in the best staff

Binal Patel, 7704 Gateway Lane:

bought their house due fo the nature and the view

the huge building and fence wili block their view

the noise pollution, noise starts at 5:00 a.m. every day, now the noise will be all winter foo
their children play in the back yard and she is concerned about their safety

the golf carts and people drinking concern her

the value of their home wili go down

there is no advantage to the residents at all

she strongly opposes and asked the Commission to please not approve the request

Winsor Kwong, 7734 Gateway Lane:

e concerned about the wildlife in and around the pond

o the wildlife will get stuck in the mesh fence

e parking lotis so far away from the building people will not be motivated to park in spaces
e worried about the building being built on top of the mound and the height of the building

Arjuna Vaka, 7805 Gateway Lane:

concerned about the building being an eye sore

concerned about golf balls on their property

concerned about the security of their children

concerned how golfers will behave

there is no added value to the community

no room if cars park on the street

no room for cleaning ice in the winter, the roads won'’t be cleaned

Prem Jonnala, 7887 Gateway Lane:

concerned about the parking lof

concerned about the iraffic

concermned about cars parking on the sides of the roads, makes it hard to get into their community
they thought development was done when they bought their property

concerned with property values

strongly disagrees with plan and asked the Commission fo reject the plan

Bhaskara Rudrarajy, 7790 Gateway Lane:

e has same concerns as everyone else

« concerned with the building being built on top of mound

+ bought house due to the view, new building will upset the view

+ they find 10 to 15 golf balls in their yard every month

s concerned with more noise, they already have noise at 5:00 a.m. every morning
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¢ concerned about more trucks and carts

Vidyanand Kandakatla, 7723 Gateway Lane:
¢ concerned about their children being safe during construction
« the children won't be able to ride their bikes or play

Eric Conley, 7688 Gateway Lane:

s concerned about the building being built on top of the mound

¢ the building will be at same height as the mound along Sawmill Road to protect golf balls from going onto the
road, balls will shoot out over mound

e there are already cars parked solid on the streets through the summer, neighbors put signs out telling people
not to turn around in their driveways

« the neighbors will have to deal with the hassle of cars parked on the street and the facility won't

e he doesn't think the project will be a benefit to the community, it will benefit club members and noft residents

Srivital Choppara, 7846 Gateway Lane:

s has all of the same concerns already mentioned

has been in his home for 10 years

he invited the Commission members out to see how the building on top of the mound will obstruct their views
concerned with the values of their homes dropping

the project isn't good for the community

Viren Patel, 7704 Gateway Lane:

¢ has same concerns mentioned

o he struggles to understand the minimal aesthetic impact and the economic benefit mentioned in the summary
e his house was recently appraised for refinancing and his appraiser said his house would lose about $50,000 in
value

concerned about noise

he doesn't expect memberships or revenues to go up for the business so he struggles to see the benefits
concerned with the fence

he had a golf ball break their glass patio table

if he put this type of fence up in his backyard the guidelines would make him tear it down

concerned about the safety of his children

he thinks this is @ major change and not a minor change

Elyse Weiss, 3294 Winding Woods Drive:

walks path every day and loves how prefty it is

watches the ducks, geese, herons and goldfish on pond

it breaks her heart this project is being proposed

concerned with parking issues, people ignore signs, people will be blocked in their neighborhood
houses on south side of range will now have golf balls in their yards

concerned with the building being built on the mound

Rammohan Gande, 7737 Gateway Lane:

e has same concerns as everyone else

concerned with his property value

concerned about facility being taken care of during the summer months if it won’t be used during summer
concerned with being able to get in and out of his neighborhood with cars parked on street

the fences will spoil the views and there are other ponds without the fence

Chairman Emerick closed the public comment session and opened the floor for comments and questions from the
Commission.

Commissioner Cooper said there are obvious concerns from the neighbors. This is a golf course. You aren't going
to get away from golf balls, lawn mowers, golf carts, etc. The golf course has been here for some time. He does
understand the concern about the building being placed on top of the mound. Even if the mound is reduced by
a couple feet it will still be rather high and an eyesore. He doesn't know if the facility could be placed somewhere
else or not. Maybe the mound could be used to hide the building. He understands the concerns with parking.
Can the area be made accessible only by golf carts? The applicant needs to listen to the neighbors.



Commissioner Jester said golf course problems are not going to change, you are going to have golf balls in your
backyard. The parking and traffic on Woodcutter Drive are an issue. Maybe there shouldn’t even be parking
allowed on Woodcutter Drive. The Traffic Depariment needs to look into this. He initially wasn't concemed about
the building being on the mound but the more he heard residents talk about it he is bothered by it. The building
might be overwhelming. This needs to be looked at. There is too much concermn.

Commissioner Cooper added he agreed this project might not be a benefit o the residents of Powell. it is an
amenity for the golf course.

Commissioner Boysko thanked everyone for coming to the meeting. It is great to get the public input. A benefit
to building the facility on the mound is errant golf balls will be blocked from reaching condos. The project is a great
benefit to the members of Kinsale. A benefit to the people who live along the edge is the beautiful scenic views.
One of the hazards is living next to a driving range, but this isn't going away. The applicant is frying fo help with a
decorative fence. The fence is attractive. Maybe the fence needs to be continued south to protect pedestrians.
There are some positive things which can come out of this project if some of the suggestions are taken into account.
Commissioner Boysko asked if this project is an amendment to a development plan already in place. The use is an
acceptable use, the development is already a part of the plan. Mr. Kambo said the existing development plan
allows this partficular use; the driving range. The reason for the amendment is the existing plan didn't have a
building included in it. Commissioner Boysko said it gets back to whether this is a minor or a major amendment. I
it is minor, the request comes before P&Z. It is sounding more like this is a major amendment and there could be
another meeting. Mr. Kambo said technically speaking, this is a minor change. The land use isn’t being changed.
He knows there are concerns in regards to the actual development but the number of concerns doesn’t convert
this info a major change. P&Z has every right to push this over to Council for final approval if they wish to. Just
because there are a lot of comments doesn’t deem it a major change. A major change would be a change in
land use or a substantially large scale development. Commissioner Boysko said it seems there are justifiable reasons
for another meeting. Mr. Kambo said an amendment to a Final Development Plan can have a number of meetings
in P&Z. Commissioner Boysko said he thinks the plan could be positive if we can work through some of the issues
and minimize the impact on the community and neighbors.

Commissioner Little said this is one of those situations where the property was originally developed in Liberty
Township and became a part of Powell afterwards. Mr. Kambo said yes. Commissioner Little asked if zoning and
use is dictated by what Liberty Township deemed appropriate. Mr. Kambo said yes. Commissioner Little said they
are on a real narrow path of what kind of influence they can have on this request. If the request meets the intent
of what Liberty Township did, P&Z is in a genfleman’s agreement, work with the developer to try and make it the
best we can. Mr. Kambo said yes. If it meets the intent of the Zoning Code, the use is allowable. P&Z can massage
the request info a way it best meets the desires of the community. Commissioner Little said if this was developed
in Powell we would have a Sketch Plan, then a Preliminary Development Plan and then a Final Development Plan.
P&Z would have a lot of ability to have an influence on what ultimately happens on this piece of property. Mr.
Kambo said yes, that would be our typical review process. Commissioner Little said they don't have the option of
this path now. Mr. Kambo said not necessarily. Commissioner Little said he brought this up so the people
understand how the issue works with the P&Z Commission. How far is it from the front fees to the condose Mr.
Kambo said it is almost 1,000 feet. Mr. Meyers said 334 yards. Commissioner Little said he might argue that the bails
found at the condos might be off of the 10 tee. Why can't the building be put on the south side of the driving
range?

Andy Monigomery, Direcior of Golf, Kinsale Golf and Fitness Club, said there wouldn't be enough hitling area if the
building were placed on the south side. The normal use of the driving range wouldn't exist if the building were
placed on the south side.

Commissioner Little asked if the pond next to the tee is a retention pond. Mr. Faris said the pond serves as an
irigation system. Commissioner Little asked if the new facility will be limited to members or open to the public. Mr.
Montgomery said it will be open to the public. Commissioner Little said then there will be a need to drive to the
facility and park. Mr. Montgomery said people will have appointments and they will instruct people to park at the
clubhouse and use a cart o go over. Commissioner Little asked for hours of operation, will they be open at night.
Mr. Montgomery said not to hit golf balls outside. People could use indoor simulation at night. Commissioner Little
said there is already an issue of people parking and turning around on Golf Village Drive. The question is how big
of a parking lot is appropriate. If the request moves forward, parking on Woodcutter Drive needs to be talked
about and then enforcing parking becomes a condition. Commissioner Litfle asked what the height of the condos
is. Mr. Faris said the condos are Epcon condos and are 35" at the maximum. Commissioner Little said if there is a
12" foot mound and you fake a couple feet off, and a 20’ building is put on the mound, you have a 30" tall building.
The heights would be about the same. The heights will be relationally the same. Commissioner Little said he
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appreciates the fact a lot of people came tonight, expressing their concerns. He thinks the recommendation will
be to table the request. If the request comes back, the no parking requirements on Woodcutter Drive will need to
be addressed, they will need more detail on the building, the applicant could look at setting the building down
more on the mound, they will need fo see more detail on landscaping, see the details on any signage, see if any
type of netting is going to be erected and we need to understand the type and height of netting. This Commission
needs to determine whether the proposal is already approved by the Township, fake into account the feedback
and try and make the proposal work for everyone.

Commissioner Harfranft thanked everyone for coming. He is glad Commissioner Litfle pointed out what the
Commission is able to do. He thinks the facility will be a great addition to the club. The use is an accepted use of
the land. There are changes which could be made and he is confident the owner, Mr. Kenny, won't put up @
facility he wouldn't be proud of. We can already see how much effort was put info the existing club. The manager
of the club isn't going to put something in which doesn’t go with the existing theme of the course. The fears of the
residents are valid. When you move into an area and you have unobstructed views it is great. Those views and
scenery will continue to be there. The applicant will go fo great lengths fo keep the frees. The neighbors on
Woodcutter will be the ones most exposed to the facility but he is confident the landscaping will hide and make it
as less of an impact as possible. Is there a reason to build the facility on the mound? Mr. Faris said being on the
mound stops the balls. We can look at whether it can be lowered some. Maybe there is a happy medium.
Commissioner Hartranft asked about safety during construction. Construction goes on all of the fime. Mr. Faris said
security type fencing will be installed right away so people don't go info the construction area. There is a liability
for the coniractor if people can enter a construction area. The area becomes a secure area while under
construction. The facility is 2,000 SF, not big. The inside finishes are very minimal. The project won't take a lot of
time. Commissioner Hartranft asked for a time frame from breaking ground to finish. Mr. Faris said not much more
than 3 months. Commissioner Hartranft asked how many golfers are on the range during peak hours. Mr.
Montgomery said 12— 15. A lot of the golf balls on Gateway Lane might originate from the chipping range and
not the driving range. We want to keep it to a minimum. Commissioner Hartranft said this facility will have 4 bays.
Mr. Montgomery said there will be 2 teaching bays and 4 hitting areas. Commissioner Hartranft said if | am a
member of Kinsale, on a nice day I'm probably not even going to use this new facility, there is no need fo, unless
I'm faking a class. Mr. Montgomery said correct, private instruction. Commissioner Hartranft said in the winter, the
number of golfers are very small. The utilization at this facility is going to be minimal and the specific use of the
facility doesn't condone massive parking issues. The seasonal usage is going to be small. Commissioner Hartranft
said he wonders if the fence will even be seen from the back of the houses. There is @ mounded area. How high
is the fence? Mr. Faris said 4'5". Commissioner Hartranft asked if the fence is actually needed. The fence is a topic
of concern for a lot of residents. Maybe the fence could be taken out of the proposal or lowered. Commissioner
Hartranft asked if parking is the club's issue or is it the City's. Mr. Kambo said parking enforcement would be the
Police Department’s responsibility.

Chairman Emerick asked what the hours of operation will be for the tees hitting south versus the tees hitting to the
north. Will they operate at separate times or at the same time? Mr. Montgomery said both can be open at the
same time.

MOTION: Commissioner Little moved to table an Amendment to an approved Final Development Plan for the
property located on the south side of Woodcutter Drive, east of Sawmill Parkway as represented by Kinsale Golf
and Fitness Club, to allow the addition of an all-weather golf practice facility, until further requirements are met.
Commissioner Cooper seconded the motion.

VOTE: Y 5 N__1 (Hartranft) (Fusch absent)

Chairman Emerick moved Agenda ltem #9, the Zoning Code Amendment request, up to ltem #6 rather than the
Village Park storage facility request due to how long Item #5 took and how late it was; so Maggie Carter {age 11)
could get home at a decent time.

ZONING CODE AMENDMENT
To review and consider changes to the Powell Codified Ordinances, Section 1147.11, Agricultural Uses, adding
provisions for the allowance of raising chickens on residential properties.

Mr. Kambo reviewed the Staff Report (Exhibit 1).

The Comprehensive Plan resulted in a review of Powell's Ordinances. A Code Diagnostic Commitiee was
established, made up of Planning & Zoning Commission members and City Council members, 1o review
Ordinances. The Committee was presented with arequest to allow chickens. The Development Department had
been receiving phone calls asking if residents are allowed to have chickens in the City of Powell. The Carter family
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came forward and asked to be allowed to have chickens. Stafflooked at other communities which allow chickens
and modeled the proposed Ordinance changes off of the City of Bexley's Ordinance. Staff added provisions
regarding the number of chickens and a requirement for inspection. The Committee reviewed Staff's proposed
changes and recommended review by the Planning & Zoning Commission. Once P&Z reviews, the proposed
Ordinance changes will go to City Council for their review. City Council makes legislative actions to adopt
Ordinance changes.

Staff proposes that chickens be allowed in the community; no more than nine (9) chickens can be kept on the
premise. The Zoning Inspector must inspect the chicken coop. Language regarding violation and repercussions
should be added.

Steve Carter & Maggie Carter, 262 Halverston, said Maggie has always been interested in chickens. Maggie asked
if she could have chickens and Mr. Carter said he had to tell her no because they live in the city. Maggie asked
why a house a few doors down the street has chickens and horses. Mr. Carter explained to Maggie the house was
in Liberty Township and zoned differently. As Maggie learned more about government in school, Mr. Carter told
Maggie they could talk to City Council and see if the rules could be changed. Maggie first took a petition around
to all of her neighbors. Maggie got approximately fourteen (14} signatures in favor of her raising chickens. Mr.
Carter said they then contacted Dave Betz, Development Director. Mr. Betz told them the City was in the process
of reviewing and updating City Ordinances; timing was perfect. Mr. Carter said he and Maggie met with Mr. Beiz
and Mr. Kambo. Mr. Carter said they like the language which has been proposed and they would like to seek
approval from the Planning & Zoning Commission.

Chairman Emerick opened this item to public comment. Hearing none, he closed the public comment session,
Chairman Emerick opened the floor for comments and questions from the Commission.

Commissioner Hartranft thanked Mr. Carter and Maggie for coming before the P&Z Commission. He asked Mr.
Kambo if you could only purchase chickens in groups of six (6). Mr. Carter said you can buy one chicken from
Tractor Supply. Commissioner Hartranft said he thought something was said at the last P&Z meeting about having
to buy chickens in groups of 6. Commissioner Cooper said he remembered this being said also. Chairman Emerick
said it was Mr. Betz who said it at the last meeting. Mr. Kambo said this can be looked info before the proposed
changes go to Council. Commissioner Hartranft said fo look back at the transcript from the previous meeting. He
said the proposed changes are fine. He is sure there will be a lot of feedback from the public. Commissioner
Hartranft asked if there is a minimum requirement for yard size. Mr. Kambo said there is no minimum land
requirement. Lofs in the City of Powell aren’t small. Commissioner Harfranft asked if a coop would be treated as
an accessory. Mr. Kambo said yes, the coop would have to be placed within the setbacks of accessories.
Commissioner Hartranft asked if a coop could be placed in the same place as a swing-set. Mr. Kambo said yes.
Commissioner Hartranft asked if a coop could be placed in the back corner of a lot. Mr. Kambo said yes.

Commissioner Little asked if City Staff will check with Home Owner's Associations (HOAs) prior to giving a permit.
Mr. Kambo said yes. Commissioner Little said he is fully in support of where the proposed changes are at.

Commissioner Boysko asked if the City needs to regulate the enclosure of the chickens once the chickens are
outside of the coop; is there a fenced area which needs to be regulated or monitored. He asked if chickens stay
in their coop all of the time. Mr. Carter said no, typically chickens go in their coop in the evening. You have asmall
fence around the area. Commissioner Boysko asked again if the enclosure needs to be monitored or will this be
handled by the HOA. Mr. Kambo pointed out ltem #2 in the proposed Ordinance, "....chickens shall be kept in a
secure enclosure shielded from the street to which it fronts.” He said he understands where Commissioner Boysko
is coming from, the coop has specific requirements and setbacks, should the enclosure area be included in the
setback. Commissioner Boysko said he didn't know if the City should monitor the enclosure or not. Mr. Kambo said
the enclosure would dilso be inspected by City Staff. Commissioner Boysko asked if the Ordinance needs to include
something on chicken waste disposal. Mr. Kambo said the Ordinance doesn't specify how an owner needs to
keep the area clean but #3 of the proposed Ordinance says “That a chicken coop be provided, and be kept
clean and in good repair.” The language is general and broad. Commissioner Boysko asked if requests will be
administratively approved and won't come before P&Z. Mr. Kambo said requests would not come before P&Z,
they would be handled administratively. Typically for an accessory use, aresident submits a permit request through
the Building Department. The request is circulated through the departments and the Development Department
will make sure the request is in line with setbacks, use, etc. The Development Department will make the
determination of whether the request is acceptable or noft.

Commissioner Jester commended Maggie Carter on her request to have chickens. He reminded her no roosters.
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Commissioner Cooper asked if the coops are being freated as an accessory building. Mr. Kambo said yes.
Commissioner Cooper said in a subdivision such as Grandshire, where accessory buildings or fences aren’t allowed,
a person wouldn't be allowed to have chickens if the subdivision rules stay the same. Mr. Kambo said correct.
Commissioner Cooper said he had no problem with the proposed Ordinance.

Chairman Emerick said he had no additional comments.

Commissioner Hartranft asked if there is a way to name the proposed changes to the Ordinance after Maggie
Carter. Chairman Emerick said this was mentioned in the previous meefing.

MOTION: Commissioner Little moved to approve changes to the Powell Codified Ordinances, Section 1147.11,
Agricultural Uses, adding provisions for the allowance of raising chickens on a residential property, subject to the
following conditions:

1. That said Amendment shall be approved by City Council, and

2. That said Amendment shall be named the “Maggie Carter Zoning Code Amendment”.

Commissioner Cooper seconded the motion.

VOTE: Y 6 N_0O (Fusch absent)

Chairman Emerick kept Agenda ltem #7, the Village Park storage facility, as lfem #7, moving the Big Hearts Little
Hands request o ltem #8.

FINAL DEVELOPMENT PLAN REVIEW

Applicant; Globat Land Investments LLC

Location: Village Park Drive, near Penny Lane

Zoning: {P!) Planned Industrial Disfrict

Request: To review a proposal to construct an 85,800 square foot, three-story storage facility on 3.02
acres.

Commissioner Shawn Boysko recused himself from the Final Development Plan review for Global Land Investments
LLC.

Nikki Wildman, MS Consultants, 2221 Schrock Rd., said changes were made to the project after the Preliminary
Development Plan hearing. The engineering drawing was changed to show the size of the site is 0.929 acres. The
original drawing showed 1 acre. The landscape design was revised fo show the mounding to match the
engineering drawing. The architecture team met with Mr. Meyers and revised the front and north elevations of the
building 1o refine the details. They included the landscape buffers in the elevations so a more redlistic depiction of
the project can be seen. Streetimages show the views of the site are obscured from the main streets; Seldom Seen
and Liberty. The massing of the building is very comparable o the Vizion Athletix building, which is prominently
situated on Seldom Seen Road to the north. Images 4, 5 and 6 show the existing landscape buffer between the
building and Abbotsgate apartments to the south. They will be adding to the existing buffer to make a more
opaque screen between their building and the apartments. Image 7 shows the north side of Abbotsgate
apartments and shows this side of the apartments was designed fo house cars. You can see the second story
windows are designed in a way the view of the Tri-Village building will be obscured. In the future, buildings will be
built to the north of our site. The views of the Tri-Village building from Seldom Seen and Clairedan Drive will be
largely obscured. A height analysis was requested during the Sketch Review. The analysis shows the roof height is
31'6" and is very similar to other buildings in the surrounding vicinity. The analysis also shows the size and scale of
the Tri-Village building is very similar to the Vizion Athletix building located on Seldom Seen Road. Ms. Wildman said
a lot of effort has been put into the design of the building, to break up the size and scale. They used parapets of
different heights to break up the vertical elements. They accented the elevations with the use of different materials
and architectural details such as aluminum store front windows and sun shade devices. They have added elements
of interest which are uncommon to buildings of this fype. They worked closely with Mr. Meyers on the west elevation
which is the front of the building, the most visible side to the public. They added the cap element over the window
area Mr. Meyers suggested. It is a unique design feature for a storage building. The windows confribute a lot to
breaking down the scale of the west elevation. They added a sun shade to the glass cap feature. It draws the
eye to the differences between the center bay and the corner bays. The cap successfully contributes to breaking
down the size and scale of the elevation. They further refined the canopy design. The new design is a thinner and
more linear version than the previous design and compliments the cap design above. The south elevation now
includes a rendering of the landscaping. The drawing shows the depth of the buffer which is composed of the
existing trees in the foreground and a dense buffer Brexton will provide. The landscaping on the east elevation
really compliments the architecture. Ms. Wildman said they worked with Mr. Meyers 1o strategically place the
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spandrel windows in a way to break up the scale of the larger, middle bay. The spandrel windows are designed
and constructed to look like typical windows. Seven different materials are being proposed to reduce the size and
scale of the building. They took the comments regarding the LED sign atf the last meeting fo heart. They have
eliminated the LED lighting from the sign proposal. Ms. Wildman said it is interesting fo notfe there is so much
landscaping designed into this project that even the main elevation they worked so hard to design is largely
obscured by landscaping.

Melanie Wollenberg, Brexton LLC, 815 Grandview Ave., thanked the Commission for moving their request up on
the Agenda. Ms. Wollenberg said their project meets the Planned Industrial Code requirements. The variances
include moving the building to the north, next to a Planned Industrial area. This does not reduce the landscaping
to the south. It does keep the building to building distance to 105’ on the south side. The City also has an easement
which they needed to avoid. The use will be very light for a Planned Industrial area. There won't be a lot of noise,
fraffic or heavy utilities; all of the issues which can go with a Planned Industrial area. Food processing, light
manufacturing, a supply yard, an auto service facility all could be put on thislot. This project is a much more gentle
use of the property. The site isn't visible from Liberty Road or from the surrounding streets. It is hardly visible from
Village Park due to the landscaping. The building fits within the height and scale of the area. Their building is within
a foot in height of the apartments to the south. The height of their building is actually 3-1/2 feet under what is
allowed per Code. Their building is the same height or a couple feet shorter than the Vizion Athletix building. Ms.
Wollenberg said they appreciate all of the Commission's, Staff's and Mr. Meyers’ comments throughout the
process. It has helped them make the building look like an office building and to ensure the proper buffering. A
market study demonstrates there is a need in the area for this type of use in Powell.

Mr. Kambo reviewed the Staff Report (Exhibit 1).

ORDINANCE REVIEW

There are nine (9) items to be reviewed for a Final Development Plan. The project will be a single phase
development, completed within 12 — 14 months. The project is consistent with the types of uses allowed in a
Planned Industrial District. Staff does have concerns with some of the land use policy recommendations in regards
o sensitive landfill development and with the aesthetic community character. The applicant has done a better
job with tater drawings. Staff feels existing streets are adequate to handie any increased traffic flow. Staff does
have some reservations with the height of the building. 35' is the maximum height allowed in Planned Industrial
Districts. The building is at 35" in the main component part of the building and the parapets go 1’ higher. Staff is
fine with the 1' increase of the parapets. In terms of the site footprint, Staff is happy. The reservation lies in the
actual massing of the building itself. Using the applicant’s height analysis, you can see the difference in massing
of the buildings. The church isn't one big block. Even after ali of the work the applicant has done, and Staff thanks
the applicant for working so hard on the massing of the building, Powell just doesn't have big box buildings. Staff
has said this from the beginning. The last request on the Agenda today is the splitting of a parcel o the east. The
applicant is going to purchase the parcel and combine the parcel with theirs in order fo meet the minimum
detention requirements.

STAFF COMMENTS

Overdll, Staff is supportive of this type of use and the design of the site. As mentioned before, Staff does have
reservations with the scale of the building on the site, especially since all of the buildings surrounding the site are
much smaller. The improved design and landscaping is appreciated and Staff does see the benefit of having this
service available to Powell residents. Storage facilities such as this are the current frend and if one is going 1o be
built in Powell, this is the least conspicuous site 1o place one.

STAFF RECOMMENDATION

Staff does recommend approval of the Final Development Plan with the following conditions:
e The applicant meets all City Engineer requirements.

e Al Architectural Advisor's comments are met.

e The applicant try to reduce the mass of the building.

¢ The variances be approved to move the building northward.

Chris Mevers, Architectural Advisor, said the south fire lane is a requirement from the Fire Chief, not a design effort.
Mr. Mevyers said the additional buffering which is going in near the fire lane needs fo be done in such a way that
the fire lane can be used to its best potential. Conversations have always been along the fines of how do you take
a big box building, which is as efficiently planned internally as possible, and give the building some degree of
refinement so the building doesn’t look like a big box storage building. The effort put into adjusting the building
has made the building look like an office building. If you took the word “storage” off the front of this building and
put the building in front of 20 people, Mr. Meyers said he doubts the people would say the building is a storage
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facility. Mr. Meyers said he doesn't know if saying the building is foo big and boxy really applies, on this site. If the
building were placed on the corer of Liberty and Seldom Seen, it would be totally different. Looking at the building
in its context, surrounded by established landscaping and building which cloak the visibility, the building will be in
the right spot. Mr. Meyers said there are two conditfions which need to be adjusted, pertaining to the west
elevation. First, there are two box like light fixtures which should be removed. Allow the glow of the entry canopy
lights to be enough lighting. Second, the applicant needs fo work with the Fire Department and the applicant’s
engineering feam to place fire connections in a logical location. The fire connections appear oddly placed in the
drawings. The monument sign seems like a typical monument sign; brick base, illuminated box up above,
maximizing the logo and graphics on the panel. The black or dark bronze panel in the background seems like an
odd color choice. Maybe the sign could be more elegant; a cut metal sign comparable to the sun shades which
have been added to the building. Mr. Meyers recommended approving the request. The applicant has made
good steps to satisfy massing and scale concerns. The applicant has really studied the building and defermined
what the building will look like from every vantage point.

Chairman Emerick opened this item to public comment. Hearing none, he closed the public comment session.
Chairman Emerick opened the floor for comments and questions from the Commission.

Commissioner Cooper said the plans have come a long way. He wasn't a fan of the 3-story building but the
applicant has done a wonderful job addressing the massing and the screening of the building. He really likes the
building. Commissioner Cooper recommended paying attention to Mr. Meyers' comments.

Commissioner Jester said the applicant has come along way. Initially he felt the building was foo big, foo massive.
Over the past couple months the applicant has done a fine job with the building. He agrees with Mr. Meyers’
comments about placing a storage facility in Powell. This site is probably the best spot. He agrees with needing to
do something with the sign.

Commissioner Little said he appreciates dll of the discussions and changes. The building is fine and appropriate for
the location. Commissioner Little welcomed the business to the community.

Commissioner Hartranft said he echoed all of the comments which have been made. He thanked the applicant
for the hard work. 1t is exciting how much the plan has improved. It is a testament to the process. The business is
going to be a good addition to the community.

Chairman Emerick thanked the applicant for all of the hard work.

MOTION: Commissioner Little moved to approve the Final Development Plan for the property located at Village
Park Drive, near Penny Lane as represented by Global Land Investments, LLC, to consiruct an approximately 88,320
square foot, 3-story storage facility on 3.02 acres, subject to the following conditions:
1. That the applicant shall meet all City Engineer requirements, and
2. That all Architectural Advisor suggestions shall be met, being:

A. Remove the light on the west elevation.

B. Work with the Fire Depariment and City Staff for the appropriate location of the fire connection.

C. Work with the Architectural Advisor and City Staff to finalize the monument sign design, which shall be

subject to final approval of City Staff.

Commissioner Hartranft seconded the mofion.

VOTE: Y 5 N_0O (Boysko recused, Fusch absent)

PRELIMINARY DEVELOPMENT PLAN REVIEW

Applicant: Big Hearts Little Hands Childcare, Brenda Warnock

Location: 14 Grace Drive

Zoning: {PC) Planned Commercial District

Request: To review a proposal to construct a 3,672 square foot addition fo an existing daycare.

Brenda Warnock, Big Hearts Little Hands Learning Center, said they have new drawings which show the changes
since the last meeting.

Sean Bogenrife, Bogenrife Architecture LLC, said comments were made at the last meeting about breaking up the
front elevation and the roof. They met with Mr. Meyers and made updates to the plans. They have added shed
dormers, a porch on the front which they think is a good addition to provide cover from weather when parents
bring their children in, they adjusted the scale of the cupola, they varied the board and batten spacing fo help
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with the scale and they put heavier frim on the corners of the addition. Mr. Bogenrife said they talked with Mr.
Meyers about the front sidewalk, trying to make the sidewalk come out further. Doing this will leave room by the
front door for landscaping. Ms. Warnock wants to plant hostas and day lilies along the front.

Mr. Kambo reviewed the Staff Report (Exhibit 1).

The proposal remains the same. Changes have been made fo the orientation of the front pathway and 2 trees
have been added to the front. The elevations have been refined and are shown in color now.

ORDINANCE REVIEW

The proposal meets all use and dimensional requirements of the Zoning Code; is an expansion of an existing use
which fits in nicely within the area so the addition is an appropriate use; the business has been very good for the
community, the business is in a good location and near downtown; renovating an existing building near the
downtown core benefits the community as the Comprehensive Plan recommends; Staff doesn’t see animpact on
traffic and circulation; yard spaces are appropriate; the project will be completed in a single phase, probably
within 6 months; there are no improvements which need to be made by the City; there is no cost o the community;
the improvements will have a positive effect on the surrounding businesses.

STAFF COMMENTS
Daycare/childcare facilities are in great demand and the addition will provide a great benefit o residents. Staff is
happy with the proposed changes.

COMPREHENSIVE PLAN CONSISTENCY
The proposal is consistent with the Comprehensive Plan, upgrading an existing commercial site and growing
business.

STAFF RECOMMENDATION
Staff recommends approvatl of the Preliminary Development Plan under the condition that all Architectural Advisor
comments are met.

Mr. Bogenrife said they met with Mr. Runyon and changes have been made based on Mr. Runyon's feedback.
There were questions at the last meeting about the mechanical units, the condenser units. There are 3 existing units
and they will add 2 new units, They are spreading the units out across the back of the building so the noise isn't so
concentrated. A fence has been proposed for the back which will be the same height and style as the fence on
the adjacent property. Mr. Runyon requested this. We have tried to address comments which were made at the
last meeting.

Chris Mevyers, Architectural Advisor, said he did meet with the applicant and just about everything which was
mentioned af the last meeting has been incorporated into the plan shown fonight. On the north elevation where
the brick is being maintained, the new Hardi siding, wrap, trim and stone base bookends the comers. The east and
west elevations have egress doors for emergency exits and will not be active entry doors. Mr. Meyers asked if the
glass on the doors will be clear or frosted. Mr. Bogenrife said he prefers the glass fo be clear to let light in. There
isn't an issue of people being able to see inside. Commenis were made in the last meeting about keeping the
addition looking residential. The doors on the side are more residential style doors. Mr. Meyers said he thought a
light frosting might help in regards to security. Ms. Warnock said they have put curtains on the inside of clear glass
in the past. Mr. Meyers said the consistency of all of the windows and doors is important. Mr. Meyers said he is glad
drawings show downspout locations. Shed dormers sometimes create an odd condition of one downspout off to
the side. Mr. Meyers suggested a drip edge as opposed to a downspout. All of the elevations except the west
elevation show a white corner trim. Mr. Meyers said the entry gable panel might be a good spot 1o place the
business's logo; maybe just the hands and hearts in the logo. It is a great logo and it would add interest to the
gable panel. The scale of the clear story up above has been adjusted and looks more in line with the scale and
proportion. The doors on the sides of the building will need emergency exit signs if they are egress doors. Mr.
Meyers recommended a concealed soffit light above the doors instead of a light fixture at each door. Subtle
down lighting could be used as accent points around the building. This is a residential detail and will create a nice
ambient glow on the facade of the building.

Chairman Emerick opened this item to public comment.

Bruce Runyon, 37 Trail Edge Circle, said they are the neighbors to the north of the daycare facility. He expressed
his appreciation to Ms. Warnock for being willing to work with them and for extending the privacy fence across the
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back of the property. He is very happy about it. They support Ms. Warnock's project. The changes are a big
improvement from where the request was at the last meeting.

Hearing no further comments, Chairman Emerick closed the public comment session and opened the floor for
comments and guestions from the Commission.

Commissioner Hartranft thanked everyone for coming back and sitting through a long meeting. The attention to
detail is noted. He thinksitis great Ms. Warnock is investing in and growing her business here in Powell. The changes
make the facility pop and lock better.

Commissioner Little said he is happy the business is expanding in Powell. He appreciates Mr. Meyers’ comments
and thinks the building is going to look good when done.

Commissioner Boysko agreed with all comments. He likes the improvements made. Commissioner Boysko said
commenis have focused on the building but is there a need to takk about parking requirements, landscaping or
site lighting? Mr. Bogenrife said the parking they currently have is adequate. They are required to put in 3 trees.
There is no stipulation of where the frees had to be placed but they are putting in 3 frees. They are putiing 2 in the
front and one on the side. Flowers will be planted along the front to add color. Commissioner Boysko asked if there
is existing site lighting. Mr. Bogenrife said yes. Ms. Warnock pointed out where existing lights are. Commissioner
Boysko asked if additional wall packs will be added to the addition portion of the building. Mr. Bogenrife said they
don't want to use wall packs. They want to use soffit lights. The parking lots don't need any more lighting. They
need lighting for the extended sidewalk. They want to keep the building looking residential. Commissioner Boysko
said they are losing a monument sign due to the addition. Is there a need for additional signage? Mr. Bogenrife
said they are thinking of moving the existing sign to the side. Commissioner Boysko said signage should be
addressed in the Final Development Plan. There seems to be a need for signage unless the applicant is exceeding
signage limitations. Mr. Kambo said one sign per building. They will be fine if they move the existing sign.

Commissioner Jester said the addition is nice. It will look great in the area.

Commissioner Cooper said he had nothing else to add. He is pleased with the changes and pleased they paid
attention to their neighbor's comments and concerns.

Chairman Emerick had no comments.

MOTION: Commissioner Little moved to approve the Preliminary Development Plan for the property located at 14

Grace Drive as represented by Big Hearts Little Hands Childcare, Brenda Wamock, o allow the consfruction of a

3,672 square foot addition to an existing daycare, subject to the following conditions:

1. That the applicant shall continue to work with the Architectural Advisor to incorporate the finer details which
are necessary for a Final Development Plan , and

2. That the applicant shall provide detailed landscaping, lighting and signage plans at the Final Development

Plan.
3. Commissioner Cooper seconded the motion.
VOTE: Y 6 N_0O (Fusch absent)

SUBDIVISION WITHOUT PLAT

Applicant: Ridgewater Capital Management

Location: 383 North Liberty

Zoning: (PO) Planned Office District

Request: To review a proposal to subdivide a parcel into two and append one o the parcel 1o the

west, as part of the Brexton storage facility proposal.
Mr. Kambo reviewed the Staff Report (Exhibit 1).

The applicant isn't present. The property to the west of the Brexton project is going to be split and a portion added
to the Brexion site to the east. The Brexton property requires more property to handle the storm water. The parcel
will be subdivided into two parcels and merge the remaining parcel. Staff would rather have seen another business
built on the land but we must plan for what is before the Commission now. The additional property is a necessity
for the storage facility to move forward so Staff recommends approvdal.

Chairman Emerick asked if there was any discussion from the Commission. No discussion needed.
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MOTION: Commissioner Little moved to approve the proposed Subdivision Without a Plat for the property located
at 383 North Liberty as represented by Ridgewater Capital Management, to subdivide a parcel into two parcels
and append one to the parcel to the west, as part of the Brexton storage facility proposal.

Commissioner Jester seconded the motion.

VOTE: Y 5 N_0O Abstain — 1 (Fusch absent)

OTHER COMMISSION BUSINESS

Chairman Emerick notified Staff and the Commission he will be out of town for the November 9% P&Z meeting
and Commissioner Fusch will be absent. Commissioner Little said he will not be able to attend the October 24
P&Z meeting.

ADJOURNMENT
MOTION: Chairman Emerick moved at 10:07 p.m. to adjourn the meeting. The Commission seconded the motion.
By unanimous consent, the meeting was adjourned.

DATE MINUTES APPROVED: October 26, 2016

Donald Emerick Date Leilani Napier Date
Chairman Planning & Zoning Clerk
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City of Powell, Ohio

Planning & Zoning Commission
Donald Emerick, Chairman
Richard Fusch, Vice Chairman
Shawn Boysko Ed Cooper Trent Hartranft Joe Jester Bill Little
Chris Meyers, AIA, Architectural Advisor

MEETING MINUTES
October 26, 2014

A meeting of the Powell Planning & Zoning Commission was called to order by Chairman Don Emerick on
Wednesday, October 26, 2016 at 7:01 p.m. Commissioners present included Ed Cooper, Richard Fusch, Trent
Hartranft and Joe Jester. Also present were David Betz, Development Director; Rocky Kambo, GIS/Planner; Leilani
Napier, Planning & Zoning Clerk and interested parties. Shawn Boysko and Bill Little were absent.

STAFF ITEMS
No Staff items.

HEARING OF VISITORS FOR ITEMS NOT ON THE AGENDA
Chairman Emerick opened the public comment session. Hearing none, he closed the public comment session.

APPROVAL OF MINUTES
MOTION: Commissioner Cooper moved to approve the minutes of October 12, 2016. Commissioner Jester
seconded the motion. By unanimous consent the minutes were approved.

KEEP POWELL MOVING DOWNTOWN STREETS PLAN
Mr. Betz reviewed the Keep Powell Moving Plan.

In 2015, the City of Powell adopted a new Comprehensive Plan. The Comprehensive Plan covered issues such as
transportation issues, land use issues and open space. The Comprehensive Plan is the policy document the City
uses to make decisions on such issues and on capital improvements. The fransportation porfion of the
Comprehensive Plan indicated there is a big need for improving the roadway network in and around Powell, due
to the expected growth in the area. The study looked as far ahead as 20 years and the expected increases in
traffic. Jewett Road is expected to have a 145% increase in traffic, Route 315 a 109% increase, downtown Powell
a 43% increase. Traffic issues need to be taken care of in the downtown area. The transportation plan section of
the Comprehensive Plan identifies several areas which need to be explored, including maximizing roadway
connectivity and promoting better access management to roadways but did not recommend putting turn lanes
at the four corners. City Council asked what can be done to create alternative routes and avoid putting in furn
lanes at the four corners. The past year has been spent trying to identify alternatives to help with fraffic, staying
away from putting in turn lanes at the four corners. Several open houses were held with several people attending.
People met to come up with ideas.

Justin Goodwin, Project Manager, MKSK, said Neil Schwartz with EMH&T is also present. The planning and design
team includes MKSK, EMH&T, Trans Associates and Murphy Epson. This is a key implementation recommendation
of the Comprehensive Plan. Mr, Goodwin gave a presentation (Exhibit A1) of the key elements of the Keep Powell
Moving initiative.

The darkened streets in the Conceptual Street System slide represent a new street, alley or parking lot connection;
a new parking lot or a design upgrade to an existing roadway. The team started with the objective of prohibiting
left turns at the four corners at all times, not just during certain times. The team needed fo find other key
intersections to facilitate left turn movements off of Powell Road. Hall Street and Grace Drive are the logical
locations to concentrate left turning movements at. This will have an impact on those sections of Olentangy Street
approaching these intersections. Sections of Olentangy Street would be widened to 3 lane sections, removing on-
street parking. Removing on street parking creates a concern because parking is needed to serve the businesses.
The team looked for every opportunity possible to add parking back into the plan. The plan also creates new street
connections with a key new street being Martin-Perry Drive; an extension of Grace Drive to the south to open up
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traffic to the southeast quadrant of the downtown core. Recommendations have been given quadrant by
quadrant, The Plan recommends narrow, low speed, residential streets for any new streets. The intentisn’t fo create
by-pass roads such as Grace Drive which serves as a by-pass road. The Plan is trying to provide multiple connection
points. The Plan recommends alley and parking lot connections. Most downtown businesses have their own
parking area and the parking areas generally function well for the individual business. Each parking area requires
a curb-cut which adds to the fraffic issue on Olentangy Street. Consolidating the curb-cuts and providing access
from the rear of businesses whenever possible will help adlleviate the traffic congestion on Olentangy Street. This is
a key part of the strategy. Existing residential streets need to be upgraded and improved, with some widening.
This needs to be done in such a way as to not encourage high speed cut-through fraffic. A specific
recommendation is for an intersection improvement at Hall Street and Scioto Street. The intersection needs to be
realigned in such a way as to discourage east/west movements on Sciofo Street. Example: if a person is traveling
on Liberty Road and takes Scioto to by-pass the four corners to get to Depot Street, the design approach needs to
emphasize Scioto to Hall Street as the primary movement and de- emphasxze the residential portion of Scioto Streef.
A similar approach could be taken with Case Avenue.

Mr. Goodwin explained the graphics showing before and after renderings of downtown streets. The pavement
width of West Olentangy Street would become narrower when the parking isremoved. There is a fravel lane with
a center turn lane and broader sidewalk spaces. East Olentangy Street at Jeni’s and Local Roots doesn't need 1o
be widened and would remain a 2 lane section. The recommendation is, as a part of a large parking solution, to
move Local Roofts street parking off the street. This would open additional space for outside dining. Wherever
opportunities exist to convert parking spaces into amenities such as outdoor dining spaces, it contributes to the
character of downtown. A nice walkable intersection is crected. There are space limitations on the east North
Liberty Street side. There are opportunities to gdd some on street parking and formalize pedestrian space where
there currently isn't a continuous sidewalk system. The new Martin-Perry Drive is an early, critical step towards
alleviating traffic issues at the four corners. A street would be created which would go south and quickly curve to
the west. They have done their very best to move the street:as far away from the edge of the Martin-Perry house
as possible. The street impacts existing parking for the Historical Society. They. met with Historical Society staff fo
explore ways to serve them and make fhem whole.=They are proposing parking which is just a short walk away
from the Historical Society.

A wayfinding signage package is also a part of the proposal.” At the public meetings, people asked for routes 1o
be emphasized to keep fraffic out of downtown. A few key infersections have been identified where wayfinding
signs could be placed to-show more efficient rouies:

An implementation strategy prioritizes all of the recommended improvements. Improvements were broken down
info 3 categories of improvements; Primary Improvements, Secondary Improvements and Ancillary Improvements.
The Primary Improvements are the improvements:which are necessary to get to the point where the full left furmn
restriction can be implemented. FEach: category shows very preliminary cost estimates. The package of
improvements is big and-won't be implemented ovemight. As opportunities arise, development proposals may
advance any one of the recommended improvements. The Plan isn't specifically a chronological phasing. There
needs to be flexibility. There is also a limited bucket of funding. Numerous potential funding sources need fo be
considered.

In terms of overall next steps, the Plan willmove on to City Council. If adopted as palicy, it will be time for the City
to put together the more detailed approach to funding and more detailed design plans will start. Discussions would
take place with property owners who are affected by the improvements. Continually, as projects are
implemented, it will be very important to monitor the impact of each project on the transportation system. Murphy
Parkway is a good example. Murphy Parkway is in and done. The City is paying close attention to what is
happening at the four corners now that Murphy Parkway is open. Every one of the recommended projects need
fo be monitored after completion. We need to understand the overall impact. Priorities may shift as fravel
behaviors change. Plan recommendations could change.

Mr. Betz said they welcome input from the public on this Plan. The draft of the Plan has been online. Postcard
nofifications were mailed out to over 200 residents. The next step after this public hearing is making
recommendations to City Councll regarding this Plan. The Commission can recommend adjustments within the
Plan and move the Plan on to City Council.

Chairman Emerick opened this item to public comment.



Terry Berga, 134 Kellys Court, said his home is located right behind the Martin-Perry house. He said he supports
growth initiatives which need to be looked at to help traffic. Traffic and taxes will always be the #1 concernin any
community. Powell residents are very blessed with low taxes right now. He hopes taxes can stay that way. This
Plan will probably change taxes. Mr. Berga said there is fairly dense woods when you get up to Bartholomew Run
and Powell Drive. The woods thin out very dramatically and his house is atf the very edge of the woods. There is
already a noise issue behind his house. They moved into their house in 2001. They like the location; being able o
walk fo everything downtown. They picked the location behind the Martin-Perry house because the Martin-Perry
house is a protected house. This Plan will keep the Martin-Perry house protected but the parking is going to be
moved, bringing the noise level higher. He has planted approximately 15 frees in his backyard to try and keep the
noise level down. Mr. Berga said he believes the proposed Martin-Perry Drive willimpede on his property. More so
on his neighbor's property. This will be a big problem. His family loves their 8/10s of an acre. They would actually
love to have more property. But, what they have is their property and the City is going to be in a bit of a fight if, on
any of the proposed projects, the City is looking to impede on anyone's existing property. The Plan needs to work
around people’s properties completely. The City needs to be very careful with any growth initiative which impedes
on resident’s properties. He likes some of the ideas in the Plan. He saw in one of the slides the downtown area
traffic is only projected fo grow by 34%. If by 2035, the four corner's fraffic only increases by 35% — 45% or less, he
isn't sure a tax increase is the way 1o go. He would be against. moving in this direction.

Brian Creek, 126 Kellys Court, said he is Mr. Berga's neighbor. His property will be.the most impacted by the
extension of Grace Drive. The current design has the extension dramatically encroaching on his property. The big,
beautiful trees which surround this area will be wiped out. The frees add a lot of value for Powell and for his property
personally. Extending the road into his backyard would decimate his property value. This is a major concern for
him. Not only would the value of his property be-decimated but the quality of his property would be decimated.
He and his kids spend a lot of time in the backyard. He has a 6 and a 3 year old. Both kids spend a lot of time
running around and playing in the backyard area.  They spend a lot of time camping in the back area. The
extension will cause cars to come direcily onto his:property,.give them- a lot more noise, give them a lot more
headlights shining directly into their property where he and his family spend a lot of time. Mr. Creek asked the
Commission to note the fact that if d cartravels too quickly and is not:familiar with the new street, if they are driving
impaired or going too fast, the carwould land in his backyard . where his children play. Thisis a big, big, big deal to
him. There is a substantial safety issue which is of the upmost concern fo him. Several projects have been
completed recently; Murphy Parkway, the widening of Sawmill. A lot of the infrastructure changes have improved
traffic to some extent. As people become more familiar with the improvements already completed the traffic
problems will continue to improve. There is already a by-pass on 750 on the south side. There is Bennett Parkway
and Murphy Parkway. Adding another secondary by-pass on the southeast side, at the expense of the taxpayers
isn't going to alleviate any additional traffic. He respectfully and totally disagrees with the study which has been
done which says the extension of Grace Drivelis.going to bebeneficial to traffic. It will cost the taxpayers money.
The wayfinding signage could be exiremely helpful. He definitely supports the wayfinding signage proposal and
he hopes the City finds the funds to move forward with the signage. At this point and time, he does not agree to
sell any of his property for this initiative.” This Plan is destructive to the mature frees in Powell and their property
values. Powell has a good reputation for being a family friendly community. A place people want to live because
residents feel like they are part of the community, their voices are heard and residents are allowed to be a part of
guiding the community. Neither Planning & Zoning nor City Council should want to go down a path of taking
property by eminent domain. That is a pretty ugly process and ugly practice. The City of Powell should be above
going down this route. It would be the most un-neighborly thing the City could possibly do.

Tom Happensack, 127 Kellys Court, said there are aspects of this Plan which are good. He lives next door fo Mr.
Creek. Asthe cars would fravel down the new Mariin-Perry Drive, the headlights would shine right in his backyard.
This would take the enjoyment away from being in his backyard. They bought the property because it didn’t have
development right behind. Mr. Happensack said, just for the record, he would like to know how many residents
were involved in the private discussions about this Plan. He thinks it was just 2 City Development people. How
many people were involved in the public workshops? [f the intent is not fo move traffic around the four corners
area in a cut-through style as Mr. Goodwin indicated, realistically this Plan does not move fraffic. Phase 1 of the
Plan on the southeast quadrant actually provides no traffic through-put. Phase 1 just develops parking lots for
businesses which already have parking lofs. The Plan is really a dead end street which is spending $8 million to
develop for the future; something which isn't going to be useful to the community for several years. This Plan
develops the downfown. It allows for more parking but the Plan isn't really going to move fraffic. If you have a
pool of water which is flooded, no matter how many tributaries you put into the flood, it is still flooded. The timing
of this development hasn’t been talked about. The entire $30 million might provide some traffic relief but until
everything is done, the Plan will provide very little relief. In fact, Phase 1 makes the four comers left furn only but
there is nowhere for people to make this furn to the left if they want to go south. People have to go to Murphy
Parkway to make a left turn. Going north, people have to go to Grace Drive o make a left furn. These situations
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are here today and people don't really use them. Time will tell with Murphy Parkway. The question is, how long it
will take to implement the entire Plan. There is a traffic problem today, not 20 or 30 years from now. As the City
develops, and he has heard loud and clear from P&Z and Council the City wants to develop downtown with more
residential housing, more businesses. Unless you provide traffic alleviation fo the businesses, people won't go.
People will go elsewhere. Mr. Happensack said as the Commission and Council thinks through the process, it is very
important to think about the existing homeowners. The homeowners will be the ones making the sacrifice,
especially in the southeast quadrant. Residents in the northwest quadrant will suffer. People will use the roads as
a cut-through. If history serves as it has with recent development, the City does not enforce buffer zones. The
development directly behind his house had a buffer zone which was torn down within 2 years for an additional
parking lot. Liberty-Green's vitalization plan calls for thick, dense buffer zones. Twelve frees on 268 feet of land
does not create a buffer zone. The people who live in those areas will look directly af buildings. Mr. Happensack
said he isn't against development and progress. The development needs fo be the right development. To do
something just o do it and spend a lot of money on doing it won't solve problems.

Chairman Emerick closed the public comment session and opened:the floor for comments and questions from the
Commission.

Commissioner Fusch said the numbers on the maps don't maich the keys provided. It makes it real unclear what
is being proposed. Mr. Betz asked Commissioner Fusch:if he was looking at the Rlan or the presentation slides.
Commissioner Fusch said he was looking at the Plan. The Ancillary Improvement page for example, #12 on the
map is the roundabout at Bartholomew Blvd. and Olentangy Street. On the key, #12 is Liberty Street/Mill overlay,
Scioto Street to Grace Drive. The key and the maps don't match, The map shows a #24 and there is no #24 on
the key. Mr. Betz said Mr. Goodwin has an idea.of why this happened. Mr. Goodwin said they are typos. The
wayfinding sign improvements were originally atthe very end of thePian. The feam decided the wayfinding signs
needed to move up as a Primary improvement. It was an over-sight ontheir part. This shiff of the numbering wasn't
accurately reflected in the maps. Mr. Goodwin said they will fix them all. -Commissioner Fusch said the Plan is a
good beginning. He likes some of the ideas presented. He has long argued all left tumns at the four corners need
to be eliminated. He thinks eliminating the left turns is a good idea. Frankly, he thinks the left furns could be
eliminated right now. Especially with Murphy Parkway being completed and the proper wayfinding signs. The City
might need o get the County's approval o put wayfinding'signs Up on theirroads. Eliminating left turns and putting
in wayfinding signs will eliminate a:lot of the problems. Three residents have complained about the new Martin-
Perry Drive. He agrees with the residents. He doesn't agree with the proposal. He doesn't see how the new rcad
will facilitate moving peeple around the downtown area. He isn't sure the new drive is a great idea. He would like
to hear more about:why it is so.necessary-fo the Plan. Commissioner Fusch said he hasn't had time fo study all of
the other aspects of the Plan so he will hold off on his other comments. Mr. Betz said maybe Doyle Clear and Mr.
Goodwin can address some of Commissioner's questions. Mr. Doyle can falk about how Phase 1 improves fraffic
flow and can give:an.idea of how much improvement will take place. Mr. Doyle can address why the City can’
restrict left turns at the four corners now due to needing to provide access to businesses in the southeast quadrant.

Doyle Clear, Trans Associates, said the fundamental foundation of this project was the elimination of the left tumns
at the four comers. As theteam went through the Comprehensive Plan process with P&Z and Council, it was
agreed this was the primary emphasis for making sure traffic could flow through downtown in a better way. We
had a lot of alternatives suggested like widening roads to add more capacity. Others said they didn't care about
the downtown traffic, just make roads bigger. When the team went through the entire analysis and weighed all of
the advantages and disadvantages, it was determined it would be better for the downtown if the roadways were
left at 2 lanes, one lane in each direction, and restrict the left turns. As soon as you restrict the left turns, people
can no longer get to the businesses and parking areas within the downtown. The ways the team identified to make
traffic flow more efficiently along Olentangy Street was eliminating all the friction; the parking and the turns into
mulliple driveways. This was all agreed upon in the Comprehensive Plan as being the fundamental way to deal
with traffic on Olentangy Street. At the end of the fransportation process in the Comprehensive Plan, Council
decided it was correct to not put restrictions on left turns until there was a replacement way for people to get fo
the businesses within downtown. This was the challenge the team faced as part of this Plan. There is a litfle bit of
a misconception. The roadways proposed are not by-pass streets. There is no intention for the streets to be by-
pass streets. Mr. Goodwin tried to show in the presentation the new streets would be very small, low speed sireets.
The design is such that the intention is not to be by-pass streets of the downtown area in any manner. The sole
purpose of the new streets is to provide access to the four quadrants. Since Grace Drive is already in place and
there is a traffic signal there, they looked at putting roads further to the west. As soon as someone fries to think
about how fo serve the southeast quadrant, there is no other place to put aroad to get fo the southeast quadrant.
There is a left turn lane at Grace going east bound, you can’t put another road in between the four corners and
Grace Drive, people can't turn left at Liberty Street, so people can't enter the southeast quadrant. The only good
traffic planning way is to extend Grace Drive into Martin-Perry Drive south and into the southeast quadrant. The
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team tried their best to make sure any impact on the properties was quite minimal. The Plan is to fake off some
corners of those properties which come to a point; a very small piece of property. The design is frying fo make sure
people can get around the corner and make sure it is safe. 1t is the only way geometrically o make this work. s
notintended as a by-pass and it is not intended to make sure fraffic moves better north and south. The road would
be there to provide access to the southeast quadrant. They want to make sure Olentangy Street works as efficiently
as possible without adding more capacity. The same approach was taken in the other quadrants. Hall Streef was
a little easier because left turn lanes can be added onto Haill Street since it is already on the north and south sides.
The team did struggle with how to give access to the southeast quadrant. The proposed Plan is the only way the
team could come up with. There were a lot of public meetings held to get to this point. Most people thought the
Plan was a good one.

Chairman Emerick asked Mr. Kambo to enlarge the slide which shows the proposed bend in the new Martin-Perry
Drive. As Mr. Clear just said, there is a minimal impact on the properties.: Mr. Betz said the properties go back fo a
basic fip. Mr. Creek said his property goes back to where the Martin-Perry house is. He thanked Mr. Betz for actually
coming out to his property and walking the property with him and Mr. Berga. The proposal won't just affect a
corner of his property. It is a big chunk of his property the road would take: Chairman Emerick said this is why he
wanted to see just how much is affected. Mr. Goodwin said ibwould help to'see the property lines. Property lines
aren’t shown in their graphics. Mr. Goodwin said he thinks it is approximately .07 acres of Mr. Creek’s property. It
is an impact on Mr. Creek's property. He does want to point out they have included in their cost estimates the
buffering which would be needed. A substantial, dense buifering which would be a part of the design process. If
this portion of the Plan moves forward, there would be a very extensive effort to work with the property owners to
make sure they are getting the buffering they think is sufficient. Certainly; a roadway there;with their backyards
right there, we understand the concern. It is a:legitimate concern. :Chairman Emerick said this is the clarification
he was looking for. Mr. Beiz said the road would cause parking lots to shift down so parking could be added for
both the restaurants and the Historical Society. Mr. Goodwin said the-Grace Drive infersection is the only feasible
place o put a left turn to the southeast quadrant: ‘

Chris Berga, 134 Kellys Court, asked.a question while sitting in the audience which:was inaudible. Mr. Goodwin said
there isn't enough space to accommodate a dual left turn. Mrs. Berga was asked 1o step to the podium. Mrs.
Berga said if the road isn't mednt fo be a cutthrough road, why can't the Martin-Perry extension start elsewhere?
Mr. Goodwin said the reasoning'is to provide left turn movements in a safe manner. The left furn lanes need to be
dligned. Grace Drive establishes a point at which there is already a tuming movement, within a safe, signalized
intersection. There isn't.enough physicalspace east. and west to provide a left turning movement which would fit,
given the location of the existing left turn. The only feasible opftion is to have a left turn at Grace Drive. Mrs. Berga
made another comment from the audience which was inaudible. Chairman Emerick reminded Mrs. Berga the
public comment session was already closed. “He suggested talking with City Staff or Mr. Goodwin after the meeting.

Commissioner Fusch said he had one last comment.- He lives in the southeast quadrant, in Liberty Hills, for almost
18 years and he never drives through the four corners to go to any business in downiown Powell. He goes around
the four corners. It might be a bit inconvenient and add a few more minutes to his trip, but he never drives info the
four corners intersection because he knows he will end up sitting behind someone making a left-hand turn. He
doesn't have to go through thefour corners; He didn’t have to before Murphy Parkway and now Murphy Parkway
makes it easier. Mr. Betz asked Commissioner Fusch if he thinks Grace Drive would provide enough of a way around
the four comers with additional wayfinding signs. Commissioner Fusch said absolutely. You can get around the
four corners fairly easily and conveniently. Mr. Betz asked about people coming from out of fown, going to Liberty
Tavern, who don't know Powell. Commissioner Fusch said the wayfinding signs need 1o be placed on the streets
for people to see.

Commissioner Hartranft thanked the consuliants for the presentation and the public for their comments and giving
their concerns, likes and dislikes. This is how the Commission takes everything in and looks at everything on a whole.
He has concerns with the proposed new extension off of Grace Drive; the new Martin-Perry Drive. Anytime the City
takes away land or the City looks at encroaching on land of a property owner, he takes it very seriously. We have
a great community and to even start down this road of making it a precedent of doing this is a concern. The other
issue he has is losing the character of the downfown area. He travels fo other small downtowns very similar to
downtown Powell and they have on street parking with signs which tell people where fo go and how 1o stay away
from the main street. When you see people park downtown and go into stores it brings character to the downtown
area. We will lose some of this character. Traffic is a huge concern and it isn't going to go away. To think there is
ever going to be a quick fix to traffic is naive. He understands plans take a long fime. Murphy Parkway took a long
time to plan and we just got funds to get it done. People know how to get around downtown. We want to be
welcoming to people who don’t know where to go so the signage is an important aspect. Just to do things in order



to make it easier for people outside of the community when those things impact the people who live here isn't the
approach the City should start taking.

Commissioner Jester said he appreciates the work which has been put into the Pian so far, The southeast has been
talked about a lot. More work needs to be done there. He appreciates the comments the residents who live in
the southeast quadrant made. If he lived there he would have the same concerns. These concerns need to be
locked into pretty hard as things move forward. Solutions or help need to be found. He likes the west side where
the new intersection and new lanes have been put it. You go back info 2 lanes but the plan to open the lanes up
again is a plus plus. Commissioner Jester asked if a roundabout is going 1o be put in at Jewett Road below Murphy
Parkway. Mr, Betz said the Delaware County Engineer is planning a rcundabout at Jewett Road and Liberty Road.
It may be constructed in 2018. Commissioner Jester said traffic gets really busy there.

Commissioner Cooper said he likes the plan as is. You always get push-back when growth and change comes
about. He didn’t redlize 3 houses would be affected until he heard from the residents tonight. His inifial attitude
was everyone has to give a little bit but he was totally unaware of how the road would affect the residents. He is
glad they came and spoke. Overdll, the Plan is wonderful. He spent hours reading the Plan and it seems to be a
logical way to help traffic. Commissioner Cooper pointed oul:some typos in the Plan; page 42, the last sentence
doesn't end quite right; page 43, the paragraph ends awkwardly; page 54, halfway through the left paragraph, it
says “north downtown and long term a grade”, should.it.say at grade; page 54, in.the right paragraph, it says
“facilitation”, should it say facilitate.

Chairman Emerick said he likes the Plan as is. Further discussion heeds 10 be held on the‘impact to the residents’
properties off of Kellys Court. He asked Mr. Beizif:the Commission has the option of tabling the Plan. Mr. Betz said
they are taking the Plan to City Council in November. :-The Commission can make recommendations to City Council
on things the Commission would like to see changed, if anything. For.example, if the Commission is concerned
about the Martin-Pemnry Drive and the impact on the residential lots or the Historical Society, the Commission can
ask the consultants to look at a re-design of the Planto alleviate the concerns.. Wording can be put in the Plan to
look at this portion of the Plan, eitherimmediately orin the future, before any decision making on what is going to
happen with this improvement, if anything: If this is the Commission's major.concern out of the whole Plan, we can
look at the Plan further as the Plan moves forward. Rightnow there is alof of time left for us fo look at how things
can be specifically designed, to improve upon this portion: Chairman Emerick said the Plan is a concept at this
fime. Mr. Betz said more study can be done. Maybe there is another solution which might not be as good but
would still work to provide access tothe businesses:in the southeast quadrant. Staff would rather not delay the
Plan now. We are under contract with the consultants and they have timelines which we want fo fry and meet.

MOTION: Commissioner Cooper moved fo advance the Keep Powell Moving Downtown Street Plan on fo City

Councill, subject to the following condifion:

1. That the consultant:team for the Keep Powell Moving Downtown Street Plan shall re-evaluate the portion of
the Plan which recommends a new street, Martin-Perry Drive, looking for other options to alleviate the impact
on the residential propetties, prior to final approval of the Plan,

Commissioner Jester seconded the motion.

VOTE: Y 4 INL {Fusch]) {Boysko & Little absent)

OTHER COMMISSION BUSINESS
No other Commission business.

ADJOURNMENT
MOTION: Chairman Emerick moved at 8:23 p.m. to adjourn the meeting. The Commission seconded the motion.
By unanimous consent, the meeting was adjourned.
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